ULSTER UNIVERSITY
COLLABORATIVE PARTNERSHIPS FORUM
22 January 2020

Minutes of the meeting held on 22 January 2020 at Jordanstown Campus


Present:	Mr A Ballantyne (for Mrs T Millar), Dr P Brogan, Mrs N Cameron, Ms E Connolly, Mrs C Davison, Mr J Marley, Mrs H Miller,         Mrs S McGrory, Mrs S McLaren, Mrs M Paris, Mrs A Scanlon (for Mrs C Mulrone), Ms C Reid (Chair).	
		
Apologies:	Mrs J Alleyne, Mr J Curran, Mr L Curran, Mrs T Millar, 
Mrs C Mulrone, Ms S McCall, Mr M McCamley, Mrs R McEvoy.
	
In Attendance:	Mrs N Bartholomew, Mr H Deighan.

	    	
	THANKS

The Chair informed that Mrs Sowney retired at the end of December 2019.  She recorded her thanks to Mrs Sowney for the excellent work undertaken by her as FPM for Sports, Nursing and Psychology.  Mr Marley will continue to cover for Mrs Sowney.

MINUTES
	
20.01	The minutes of the meeting held on 2nd October 2019 were approved.

	MATTERS ARISING

20.02	Assessment Rubrics (Min 19.49)

The Chair informed that supporting information on the development of assessment rubrics has been forwarded to HE Co-ordinators. HE Co-ordinators confirmed receipt of same.
	
20.03	Review of Absence/Attendance Policy (Min 19.51)

	The Chair informed that she had reviewed the absence/attendance policies provided by partner institutions.  On the whole the policies comply fully with Ulster University requirements. There are some areas where minor revisions may be required.  In some cases the information provided in the policy exceeded that required by the University and Colleges are to be commended for this.

	AGREED:	that the Chair write individually to HE Co-ordinators on the outcome of the review of their College Absence/ Attendance Policy.
	
20.04	Online Admissions (19.52)

	The Chair informed that the University is currently working on the development of Online Enrolments which it hopes to introduce for 2020/21 admissions.  Further information will be provided at the April meeting of the Forum and training will be provided at the Online Admission (OLA) training event planned for the afternoon of 7 May 2020.

	Mrs Cameron confirmed that the cut off date for OLA will be Friday 9 October 2020.  As requested at the last meeting of the Forum, Norma Cameron will confirm that OLA will open from the date students receive their ‘A’ level results, within 2 weeks.

	The Chair was informed that at the Progress Boards a small number of students were identified who were not registered on the programme.  Course Directors are aware who these students are.  It was reiterated to HE Co-ordinators that no student should be allowed to start a course after the second week of teaching.
	
20.05	Students Coded U1 (Min 19.57)

	The Chair informed that she discussed the use of Code U1 with the Head of the Academic Office who confirmed that this code should only be used for fail and withdraw.

	Where a student applies for a programme for which he/she has previously been coded U1, Admission Teams should consider the pastoral needs of the applicant as well as their ability to successfully complete the course and make an informed judgement based on all relevant information at their disposal.

20.06	SharePoint Access (Min 19.59)

	All members were issued with an invitation to join SharePoint.  While most HE Co-ordinators had accepted the invitation there were still a few who cannot access the information provided on SharePoint.

	Ms Paris said she would re-issue the invitation to all those not already signed up to SharePoint.  She reminded them that they must go online and accept the invitation to complete the signing up process.

20.07	2Y3S Students Progressing to Full-time Year 2

	The Chair informed that she has provided clarification to SWC regarding 2Y3S students who wish to progress to the second year of a full-time Honours degree programme at Ulster University.

	
	CHAIR’S COMMUNICATIONS

20.08	Essential Skills

	The Chair informed that the University accepts Level 2 Essential Skills in English for entry onto all Foundation degree programmes.  Level 2 Essential Skills in Maths is accepted on some programmes depending on the level of Maths necessary to be able to successfully complete the programme.  For example, in the UUBS Level 2 Essential Skills is accepted on all programmes except for the Fd in Accounting.

	The Faculty of Computing, Engineering and the Built Environment does not accept Level 2 Essential Skills in Maths for admission onto any of its Foundation degree programmes.

	HE Co-ordinators confirmed that they have no issues within their institution regarding the application of Level 2 Essential Skills in English and Maths for admission onto a Foundation degree.

20.09	Partnership Handbook

	The Chair informed that the new 2019 Partnership Handbook is now available.  Copies of the Handbook can be downloaded from the Academic Office website.

20.10	Re-validation Training

	The Chair informed that the Centre for Higher Education Research and Practice (CHERP) will provide training on re-validation which will be tailored to the specific needs of partner institutions.  It is hoped to make this an annual event which will be held in October each year.

		
	ATTRITION ON ACCESS PROGRAMMES

20.11	Dr Brogan presented paper CPF/20/01 on the deliberations of the Working Group looking at high levels of attrition and poor success on Access programmes.

	In the 2018/19 academic year over 50% of Access programmes had attrition rates of between 26% and 49% with 16% of programmes having attrition of greater than 50%.

	The Working Group considered a number of factors which may have a bearing on poor retention and success on Access programmes.  They include:

	i)	Cohort characteristics.  The high number of students with complex needs in relation to stage of study, socio/cultural context, and physical and mental health issues.
	ii)	The strength of staff delivering these programmes.  Additional training and support may be required.
	iii)	Demographic change within the student cohorts.  A significant increase in younger students with more recent experience in the education system.  Is there a lack of commitment among this group of students to complete the course?
	iv)	Accuracy of metrics.  Are the metrics set at an appropriate level?
	v)	Recruitment policy.  The consensus among the Working Group is that recruitment processes are robust. 
	vi)	Curriculum in terms of mode, time and delivery.  The upcoming revalidations will provide an opportunity to refresh the course content and assessment structure e.g. consider the use of 20 point modules.
	vii)	Ulster University identity.  There is a lack of understanding among students about the Associate Student status.
	viii)	The lack of follow-up on leavers.  The University will draft and circulate a short survey to gather information on why students leave the programme early.

	The Chair suggested that Course Directors may wish to forward the names of early leavers from one Access programme which could be checked against the names held on the University’s system.  This may explain discrepancies in the data.

	There is a need to differentiate between those students who leave within the 2 week cooling off period and those students who engage with the programme but leave later in the semester.  A number of students apply for a programme through OLA, but never turn up at the College. The reasons for the no shows also needs to be analysed.

	Mrs McGrory said that at NWRC the Access programme offered over 2 half days has better retention and success rates than programmes delivered over a full-day.  This is something which also needs to be considered.

	AGREED:		that a further meeting of the Working Group be held to progress the discussions.


	FITNESS TO PRACTICE

20.12	Mr Marley presented paper CPF/20/02 on a collaborative approach to public information availability and application practices for Access NI within partner institutions and Ulster University.

	Course Directors of programmes in partner institutions where Access NI clearance is required were asked to:

	i)	Confirm that the publicly available information on their website was accurate;
	ii)	Outline the process within their College for students who require Access NI clearance.

	Twelve Course Directors replied to the request for this information.  With regard to the availability and accuracy of published information a range of responses were received.  Where information is available then, for some colleges, it represents a shortened version of what is available in their prospectus and / or the entry requirements for programmes found at various places on the college website.  For others the brief information is all that is available anywhere on the college website.  Some colleges have information in printed literature but not on the website and some other colleges make no reference to the issue at all.  

Some colleagues note that they speak with prospective students about the matter should they attend for interview or are provided with a conditional offer.  Colleagues have responded to say that where an absence of Access NI information is noted on the website then this is unintentional and steps are being taken to rectify the situation.  Some colleagues note that for them there is no stipulation requiring students to complete an Access NI check when applying or upon accepting a place.  However, for this college they must be in receipt of the results of the check prior to students being permitted to undertake work placement.

	Again, with regard to the process in place for applying for Access NI clearance there are a range of varying procedures in place.

	Some colleges commence the process during the induction week after enrolment, whereas others wait until different points in the programme to get the ball rolling.  Some colleagues complete the process at the end of Year 1 in preparation for work-based modules in Year 2 whereas some others leave it until Year 2 has commenced.  In all cases the student is required to have successfully completed the process prior to commencing work-based learning elements where it is deemed necessary to have the check completed at all.  It was noted by some that Access NI checks are only required if the placement provider requests it to be completed.  Therefore, across a student cohort some would be required to have the checks and some not, depending upon the placement area.  Some colleges report that a Safeguarding Officer oversees the process and for others it is HR who fulfil the role.  Lastly, one college reports that whilst they currently have students complete the check having started the course, they are considering changing this to having it done prior to commencement.

	Members considered it may be too late to wait until the end of Year 1 before applying for Access NI as an adverse outcome from the application may mean that the student could not complete the course and would have wasted a year.  This arrangement could put the college at odds with the protection provided to consumers under Competition and Markets Authority (CMA) legislation.

	AGREED:  	that Mr Marley draft a set of principles relating to Access NI and forward to Colleges for consideration.
[bookmark: _GoBack]

	APPLICATION OF THE NEW DEGREE ALGORITHM TO FOUNDATION DEGREES

20.13	At the last meeting members agreed to survey students regarding the proposal for 30% of level 4 assessment to count towards the calculation of the final award.  Members were also to provide the results of the modeling exercise based on student marks after the 2018/19 Supplementary Boards.

	The Chair informed that an analysis of the outcomes from the modelling exercise showed very little, if any, change to the final Degree award classification.  In fact in a small number of cases the outcome would have resulted in a lower award.

	Members accepted that the modelling exercise looked at historical data and did not take account of the fact that students may have performed better had they known that level 4 assessment contributed to the final degree award.

	The responses to the survey showed an overwhelming support from students for a percentage of level 4 marks to count towards the final degree award.  They felt this would motivate them to work harder in Year 1 as currently the first year of the Foundation degree is seen by many as simply a means to allow them to progress to the final year.

	AGREED: 	that a paper be presented to the Academic Standards and Quality Enhancement Committee recommending the introduction of the new Degree algorithm to Foundation degrees with a two year transitional period where no student would be disadvantaged.

	
	REVIEW OF THE NEW CONTINUOUS ASSURANCE OF QUALITY ENHANCEMENT (CAQE) PROCESS

20.14	The Chair asked for feedback on the new CAQE process which the University introduced last year to replace the former annual course review.  Feedback from Colleges will be considered by the University when reviewing the process.

	All the HE Co-ordinators said they supported the new CAQE process as it allowed them to focus on their internal quality assurance monitoring and review processes which in turn gave them greater control over both the quality of the programme and the quality of the student learning experience.

	Members said they appreciated the way the data was presented to them, but asked if the data could be provided sooner to allow them more time to analyse and drill down into the data at module level. The University agreed to look into this as part of its review of the process.


	FEEDBACK FROM THE ANNUAL CONFERENCE

20.15	The Chair informed that 102 people registered to attend the annual conference with 89 actual attendees on the day with representatives from the 6 Regional Colleges, CAFRE, Ulster University and DfE.

	Feedback was, on the whole, very positive, with 32 respondents completing the survey, all recognising the value of such an event and praising the excellence of the venue. All the presentations were deemed as interesting and useful, but the one chosen, by more respondents, as the most useful was Professor Bartholomew’s presentation on “Making best use of data”, closely followed by Caroline Turnbull’s session and workshop on the QAA Quality Code.

 	Suggestions re: future sessions/themes included:

· Pedagogic approaches to improving teaching
· Challenges in delivering HLA’s
· Sharing good practice with TEF
· Industry linkages, new areas of development
· Health Checks for programmes using metrics
· WBL – standardising assessments
· Session for FE staff delivering Collaborative provision

Ms Paris suggested a session on calibration v moderation.


STAFF DEVELOPMENT

20.16	The Chair informed of two staff development events planned for later in this semester.  They are:

	i)	Annual Cycle and Examination Boards – 7 May 2020 (morning)
	ii)	Online Admissions – 7 May 2020 (afternoon)

	It is not necessary for Chairs of Boards of Examiners to attend the training each year.  New Course Directors can attend, however, they are not allowed to Chair Examination Boards.  Examination Boards can only be chaired by Heads of Department or above.

	
	MARKETING ACTIVITY
	
20.17	Members received paper CPF/20/04 on current marketing activity.

	The Marketing and Communication department are again running Applicant Information events this year.  They will be held on:

	8 Feb - Coleraine
	22 Feb – Magee
	29 Feb – Belfast
	7 March - Jordanstown

As well as these events Faculty specific events will be held on: 

Computing & Engineering at Magee – 6 Feb, 6.30 – 8.30pm
Engineering at Jordanstown – 13 Feb, 6.30 – 8.30pm
Personalised Medicine Information Evening – 11 Mar, 7 – 9pm


	As part of the School engagement activity during UCAS application process students applying to Ulster University will be offered the opportunity to meet on a one-to-one basis with University staff. Each 10 minute one-to-one session will give students the opportunity to seek further advice on the choices they have made in respect to course structure, placement opportunities, accreditation and careers progression.

	MATTERS ARISING FROM INFORMATION PAPERS

20.18	Members received information papers from FPMs and HE Co-ordinators on a range of matters relating to collaborative activity.

	No matters required discussion.

	


	Duration: 1 hr 45 mins
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The Chair write to HE Co-ordinators on the outcome of the review of their College absence attendance policy.

A further meeting of the Access Courses Working Group be held to progress the discussions.

Mr Marley draft a set of principles relating to Access NI and forward to Colleges for consideration.

A paper be presented to the Academic Standards and Quality Enhancement Committee recommending the introduction of the new Degree algorithm to Foundation degrees with a two year transitional period where no student would be disadvantaged.

	
Ms C Reid




Dr P Brogan



Mr J Marley



Ms C Reid
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